## STEVEN PINKER

Harvard College Professor Johnstone Family Professor



Sir Stephen Wall Chair, UCL Council University College London London, UK

June 1, 2009

Dear Sir Stephen,

We are colleagues of Professor Heather van der Lely and are writing to express our strong concern about her summary suspension and enforced silence by University College London.

Professor van der Lely has been barred from entering her laboratory, accessing her data, managing her grants, using her email, and communicating with her students and colleagues at UCL. This is an extraordinary and unjust punishment. The career of a scientist depends on continuous interaction with students, collaborators, funding agencies, and research subjects. This is especially true for a scientist like Professor van der Lely, who made her mark by identifying and tracking a unique clinical population. To bar her from all research activities during a pending investigation is to threaten her scientific career.

We do not know the nature of UCL's case against Professor van der Lely, but have surmised that it does not involve anything resembling academic misconduct. Even if there were such a charge, it would be inappropriate to treat her as guilty before a fair and open investigation has established the facts. In an era in which the world's major universities and scientific organizations are engaged in soul-searching over the underrepresentation of women in science and the history of unfair treatment that has contributed to it, we are shocked that UCL should be so cavalier about endangering the career of an internationally acclaimed female scientist.

We are also concerned about the disrespect that UCL has shown to the values of free speech and open communication. Scholars belong to worldwide community. For a university to bar its own faculty and students from communicating with a colleague on

research matters, and to attempt to make her simply disappear from the scholarly landscape, is an affront to the liberal values that are the basis of a modern university.

The administration's harassment and arbitrary decisions are a disservice to the scientific community and the reputation of University College London. We call on the administration to reinstate her, and to treat her according to principles of fairness and due process.

## Sincerely,

Steven Pinker Harvard College Professor Johnstone Family Professor Department of Psychology Harvard University Cambridge, MA

## **Emmanuel Dupoux**

Directeur d'Etudes, Ecole des Hautes Etudes en Sciences Sociales Directeur du Laboratoire de Sciences Cognitives et Psycholinguistique Departement d'Etudes Cognitives Ecole Normale Supérieure Paris

Susan Carey
Henry & Elizabeth Morss Professor
Chair, Department of Psychology
Harvard University
Cambridge, MA
Fellow, National Academy of Sciences USA

Elizabeth Spelke Marshall Berkman Professor of Psychology Harvard University Cambridge, MA Fellow, National Academy of Sciences USA

Lila Gleitman Professor Emerita Departments of Psychology and Linguistics University of Pennsylvania Philadelphia, PA Fellow, National Academy of Sciences USA

Albert M. Galaburda Emily Fisher Landau Professor of Neurology and Neuroscience Harvard Medical School Chief, Division of Cognitive Neurology Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center Boston, MA

Marc Hauser
Harvard College Professor
Professor of Psychology, Organismic & Evolutionary Biology, & Biological
Anthropology
Co-Director, Mind, Brain and Behavior Program
Harvard University

Paul Bloom Professor of Psychology Yale University New Haven, CT

Karen Wynn Professor of Psychology and Cognitive Science Yale University New Haven, CT

Gary Marcus
Director, NYU Center for Child Language
Professor of Psychology
New York University

Susan Goldin-Meadow Bearsdley Ruml Distinguished Service Professor University of Chicago

Jem Hebden
Professor of Biomedical Optics
Head of Department
Department of Medical Physics & Bioengineering
University College London

Karen Froud
Associate Professor, Programs in Speech-language Pathology and Neuroscience
Education Director, Neurocognition of Language Lab
Department of Biobehavioral Sciences
Teachers College
Columbia University

Professor Marcus Giaquinto Department of Philosophy University College London

New York, NY, USA

Valerie L. Shafer, Ph.D Associate Professor Program in Speech-Language-Hearing Sciences The Graduate Center City University of New York

Ulrich Sauerland
Visiting Professor
Department of Linguistics
Stanford University
Zentrum fuer Allgemeine Sprachwissenschaft
Berlin, Germany

Letitia R. Naigles Professor of Psychology University of Connecticut Storrs, CT

Kenneth Drozd Associate Professor Institute of Language, Literature, and Culture University of Aarhus, Denmark

Professor Stephen Crain Australian Research Council Federation Fellow Director, Centre for Languages Sciences Deputy Director, Center for Cognitive Science Macquarie University

## Sydney, Australia

Professor Larisa Avram Department of Linguistics University of Bucharest Romania

Maria Teresa Guasti Professor Department of Linguistics University of Milano-Bicocca Milan, Italy

Susan Gathercole Head of Department and Professor Department of Psychology University of York Heslington, York

Tim Bliss FRS Retired member of the Scientific Staff of the Medical Research Council England

Sharon Armon-Lotem Professor Department of English Gonda Multidisciplinary Brain Research Center Bar Ilan University Ramat Gan, Israel

Ewa Haman, PhD Assistant Professor Faculty of Psychology University of Warsaw Poland